
CHESHIRE EAST COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Health and Adult Social Care and 
Communities Overview and Scrutiny Committee

held on Thursday, 5th March, 2020 at Committee Suite 1,2 & 3, Westfields, 
Middlewich Road, Sandbach CW11 1HZ

PRESENT

Councillor L Wardlaw (Chairman)
Councillor A Moran (Vice-Chairman)

Councillors S Brookfield, J Clowes, D Edwardes, S Gardiner, B Evans, 
M Houston, D Murphy, J Parry, P Redstone and N Wylie

PORTFOLIO HOLDERS IN ATTENDANCE

Councillor L Jeuda, Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care and Health; Deputy 
Leader of the Labour Group
Councillor J Rhodes, Portfolio Holder for Public Health and Corporate 
Services

OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE

Jill Broomhall, Director of Adult Social Care
Linda Couchman, Acting Strategic Director of Adult Social Care and Health
John Hunter, Medical Director (East Cheshire NHS Trust)*
Mark Palethorpe, Executive Director of People
James Sumner, Chief Executive (Mid Cheshire NHS Hospitals Foundation 
Trust)*
Nichola Thompson, Director of Commissioning
Matt Tyrer, Interim Director of Public Health
Curtis Vickers, Senior Commissioning Manager**
Clare Watson, Chief Executive Officer (Cheshire Clinical Commissioning 
Groups)*
John Wilbraham, Chief Executive Officer (East Cheshire NHS Trust)*

*    Attended for Minute No. 86 only
**   Attended for Minute No. 88 only

81 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors A Critchley, M 
Goldsmith (substituted for by Councillor B Evans), J Weatherill and R 
Vernon.

82 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 

RESOLVED – 



That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 6 February be approved 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

83 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

There were no declarations of interest.

84 DECLARATION OF PARTY WHIP 

There were no declarations of a party whip.

85 PUBLIC SPEAKING TIME/OPEN SESSION 

The Chairman invited those in attendance that wished to speak to the 
committee to come forward and make a statement.

Mr Richard Walton, a Congleton resident, spoke to the committee about 
the working arrangements at the Congleton War Memorial Hospital, and 
concern that no further updates, or robust solutions had been provided 
since he last spoke to the Committee on 10 October 2019 (Minute No. 31, 
Health and Adult Social Care and Communities Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee, 2019/20).

In his statement, Mr Walton said that he, and other concerned Congleton 
residents, had wanted to see a more robust recovery plan be put in place 
to resolve the issues at the Congleton War Memorial Hospital and ensure 
a consistent service at its Minor Injuries Unit.

Congleton Town Councillor Suzy Firkin also spoke to the committee in 
relation to the Congleton War Memorial Hospital, stating that providing 
care closer to the home is key to supporting sustainable, robust local 
healthcare. Ms Firkin also stated that Congleton Town Council and 
Congleton residents wanted to work with East Cheshire NHS Trust and 
support its long-term plan for the Congleton War Memorial Hospital.

RESOLVED – 

That Mr Richard Walton and Ms Suzy Firkin be thanked for attending the 
meeting and making statements to the committee.

86 NHS SERVICE FRAGILITY AND SUSTAINABILITY IN CHESHIRE EAST 
/ CHESHIRE CCG COMMISSIONING INTENTIONS 

The Chairman moved that Items 6 and 7 (Minute No. 86 and 87) be taken 
as one due to their interlinked nature, and that it would benefit members to 
discuss and scrutinise the entire range of information at the same time.

Consideration was given to presentations and reports submitted by East 
Cheshire NHS Trust and Eastern Cheshire Clinical Commissioning Group 



(CCG) (soon-to-be part of the pan-Cheshire CCG), on the current issues 
impacting the sustainability and fragility of health services in Cheshire 
East. The presentations linked in to the various strategies and partnership 
working approaches in place across the borough and how this joined-up 
approach aimed to ensure a sustainable, robust provision of healthcare 
services in Cheshire East for the future.

Members asked questions and put comments in relation to;

 the need for healthcare professionals, partner organisations and the 
public to be more honest and realistic about what health services 
can be provided and where, during the current challenging financial 
climate and ever-increasing pressure and demand on resources;

 whether the concerns previously noted regarding the reduced and 
intermittent service provided at the Congleton Minor Injuries Unit 
had been made worse by the national recruitment issues faced by 
the NHS;

 why the CCG’s commissioning intentions did not explicitly discuss 
the role of district general hospitals as part of the future plans for 
healthcare services in Cheshire East; and

 how the three major NHS hospital trusts in Cheshire East could 
work collaboratively and pragmatically to ensure services are 
provided in a sustainable way; and

RESOLVED – 

1 That the updates and presentations be received.

2 That the committee be informed and made aware of the outcomes 
of the meeting to be held between Mr John Wilbraham and other 
health service colleagues, and members of Congleton Town 
Council.

3 That further updates on the CCG’s commissioning intentions be 
shared with the committee in the future. 

87 RECOMMISSIONED RESPITE CARE SERVICES 

Consideration was given to a report on the council’s re-commissioned 
respite care services.

Members asked questions and put comments in relation to;

 the need for the council, elected members and others to encourage 
carers to take up respite care services, in whatever form may be 
most appropriate and supportive;

 the supporting Equality Impact Assessment to the report being 
circulated to the committee for information;

 how the council was proactively working to promote the respite care 
services that had not had as much take-up comparatively; and



 what emergency plans were in place, and whether these were 
joined-up with those of local health partners.

RESOLVED – 

1 That the update be received and noted

2 That the Equality Impact Assessment be circulated to the 
committee for information.

88 REVIEW OF PERFORMANCE OF SUBSTANCE MISUSE CONTRACT 

The committee considered an update on activity and performance of the 
Integrated Substance Misuse Service contract.

Members asked questions and put comments in relation to;

 the well-documented reports of substance misuse by certain 
equality groups, and concern that the report had not noted its 
Equality Impact Assessment, or highlighted any of these higher-risk 
groups;

 whether the statistics relating to deaths from drug overdoses were 
accurate or had been reported incorrectly;

 whether people accessing the service had received enough contact 
(roughly 10 contacts per person and 7.5 contacts per young person) 
to successfully see them through their recovery;

 whether the council had stiffened its enforcement activity in relation 
to substance misuse, e.g. the sale of alcohol to underage persons; 
and

 concern that people had to be registered to a GP to access the 
service, and the impacts that this would have on certain cohorts of 
the borough’s population, notably rough sleepers and those 
presenting as homeless.

Officers present advised that where it was not possible to provide full 
answers to members’ questions, the information would be collated and 
circulated to the committee after the meeting.

The Chairman noted that it would have been helpful for a representative 
from Change Grow Live (CGL) – the provider commissioned by the council 
to provide the Integrated Substance Misuse Contract – to attend alongside 
council officers, to discuss performance and provide a different 
perspective in their answers to members’ questions.

RESOLVED – 

1 That the update be received and noted.

2 That the officers present collate and circulate the required 
information to members of the committee.



89 FORWARD PLAN 

The committee reviewed the council’s most recently published forward 
plan of key decisions.

RESOLVED – 

That the forward plan be noted.

90 WORK PROGRAMME 

The committee reviewed its work programme and the Chairman invited 
members to discuss whether any items should be added or deleted.

Members discussed whether, in light of the concerns raised during Minute 
No. 86, the committee should request more regular updates from health 
partners by adding a standing or regular item to its work programme.

RESOLVED –

That the work programme be approved, subject to the addition of an item 
requesting that health partners attend on a quarterly basis (as a minimum) 
regarding NHS service fragility and sustainability in Cheshire East, but 
more frequently if required.

The meeting commenced at 10.00 am and concluded at 12.22 pm

Councillor L Wardlaw (Chairman)


